Minutes
Tuesday February 23, 2016 9:30 AM

Garden Valley Fire Protection District Board of Directors

4860 Marshall Road, Garden Valley 95633

This meeting was called to order by Chairman Souza at 9:30 AM
Board Members present are Director Mark Spaugh, Director Ed Hawkins, Director Frank Edwards and Chairman Dave Souza.
There is a Quorum so the meeting begins.
Pledge of Allegiance

1.0 Request for Agenda Changes: Chief requests to move item 5.3 Amendment of Budget to 2.1; Director Spaugh requests to move item 5.4 Update from Cal Fire From Chief Webb to 2.2; 4.3 Update on Safer Grant is moved to 4.2; 5.5 Discussion/Authorization for new volunteer pay scale is moved to 4.3; 5.4 Sale of Engine 52 is moved to 4.4; 4.2 Fire Chief Update is moved to 4.5.
2.0 INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND PUBLIC COMMENTS

Attorney Mike Cobden, Chief Mike Webb from Cal Fire, Chief Schwab from Georgetown
2.1 Amendment of budget-Christina Cavanaugh
No Amendment ready. Areas that need to be adjusted have been identified. 

Account 1200 (other governmental agencies) originally budgeted for SCBA grant only. District has a 2 year safer grant and has requested reimbursement of $125,875.37 increasing account 1200 $125,875.00.

Account 1940(misc. revenue) the total amount estimated for this account $1,600,000 from fire reimbursement. Based on this estimate the increased revenue for this account is about $1,431,400.
Payroll Accounts 3002, 3004, 3021, and 3041 will also need to be adjusted for the fires that district personnel responded to in summer 2015.

Payroll Account 3040 (health insurance) is over budget and needs to be adjusted. Safer grant reimbursement includes benefits paid (including health insurance) for the three engineers. Adjusting this account to $130,000 will require and adjustment of $30,000.

Account 4160 (vehicle maint.) is over budget and needs to be adjusted. The account needs to be increased to $25,000, increase adjustment is $13,000.
Account 4300 (professional services) is over budget. Adjusting this account to $6,000 would require an increase adjustment of $5,000.

Account 4313 (Legal Fees) is over budget. It needs to be adjusted to $40,000 and would require an increase adjustment of $37,000.

Account 4420 (rental and lease equipment) is over budget. Adjusting this account to $5,000 would require and increase adjustment of $2,000.

Account 4507 (fire & safety supplies) is over budget and may need to be adjusted. Most of the expenditures are from SCBA purchases (grant reimbursement is included in account 1200).

Account 6040 (fixed asset equipment) was originally budgeted at &268,000. Nothing has been spent from this account. The board may decide to reduce this budgeted amount to only the amount required for the new engine loan payments. Correct cost of the new engine is $297,618.83. Captain Norman informs the board that no payment has been made to HME and we have options for lending. This will help to proceed with payments on the new engine and budgeting. Board wants to stay in direct contact with Christina Cavanaugh and Lisa Howard with any updates on the budget.
The board may decide to hold a special meeting for the amendment of the budget.

2.2 Chief Mike Webb with Cal Fire Update

Mike Webb North Division Chief Amador and El Dorado unit for Cal fire.
2015 Stats

Cal Fire AEU had over 800 responses to state fires. AEU 250 fires for a little less than 4500 acres (most attributed to the Butte fire). Biggest change is the response to 3 major incidents, 3 major type 1 team deployments.
Our Fire engines doing deep space inspections unit wide in total is about 4,500 throughout the county. Our number one cause for fires in the county is still Escape debris burns. ECC dispatched 38,000 calls (second busiest in the state).

IMT participation 20 plus employees in our unit that represent cal fire IMT.
Fire station 50 is back on schedule for June 1st occupancy.

Drought augmentation is allowing staffing for 12 FF1 for the last two years; we will be laying off 12 and hiring 28 in March.

SRA fee projects include roadside vegetation clean up. 

Big issue right now is tree mortality. Governor has assembled a task force to look at action plans to help. Solution Chief Webb proposes is meeting with Ranali and getting BOS engaged for a disaster declaration. 
There is a meeting/process annually to update contract for station coverage with Cal Fire.

Chief Webb will speak with Rosemary in Camino about creating a list of insured fallers.
3.0   CHIEFS REPORT  Chief Szczepanik
All old files are cleaned up. All boxes have been moved to 53. We are only keeping 7 year of       documentation. All documentation for the audit has been found and collected. We are ready to proceed with the audit. New timesheet have been rolled out. We are expecting a donation from the Health Care Auxiliary today.
4.0     OLD BUSINESS
4.1 CCFD Update Director Mark Spaugh
Director Spaugh has been working with Chief Roberts trying to set up a meeting with the advisory committee (Chief Schwab and Roberts, Hidel and myself as the board members) within the next two weeks.
El Dorado Hills and Rescue are requesting 160,000 to keep 3 of their people going for another year while they wait to see if they can afford this next year.
Director Spaugh’s approach to the supervisors:  He will propose that each department will petition and prove their need for money each year. They will have to come up with new criteria as to what requirements each department needs to meet for the money.

Director Spaugh will be requesting money for the new engine rather than personnel services since we have the funds from the safer grant. Director Spaugh will ask them to keep fire at the 1.2 million on the budget annually with the new restricted dollar agreement and new criteria base that is agree upon with CCFD within the next year. They will have their initial budget and their final budget and they will make cuts.  If they feel they need to cut the 1.2 million and release funding based on the criteria that they have already set up, Director Spaugh will request that Garden Valley be considered for the money at the end of that criteria. This will allow them to stick to that five year plan and recognize they are under restrictions and cut back but then return to the 1.2 million under a new criteria base for the following year, until such time they can afford these merging processes. Director Spaugh will draft a letter requesting money and explaining why fire needs to be in their budgetary considerations. He is choosing to take care of the whole group as he did before. He informs the Board that mosquito lost four board of directors in their last meeting, they resigned.
Director Hawkins states that he is on record from the last meeting that he feels it is better to go at them individually. However, he defers to Director Spaugh’s decision as he is the one that has been involved.

4.2 Update on Safer Grant-Chief Szczepanik
All paperwork had been completed and the funds have been requested. Total amount of funds allowed is $125,875.37 every six months. The funds can be requested 3 more times and we can apply for funds at any time. If funds are requested every six months, the last payment will be made in August 2016 and will carry us to February 2017. Prior to that point we can apply for another grant. Director Spaugh would still like a presentation on how the whole process works.
4.3 Discussion/Authorization for new volunteer Pay Scale-Chief Szczepanik
Currently we are paying our volunteers (no matter who they are or positions) $12.50.

Chief Szczepanik is requesting the board’s approval to change that to:

Firefighter-$14.50; Operator- $16.50; Engineer- $17.33; Captain- $18.94

This pay scale change will not cost any money out the department’s pocket.  Chief Szczepanik states all payroll is billed to the Forest Service, State, or OES. MOU only covers pay scale for Engineers and Captains. Captain Norman as volunteered to draw up a new pay scale for the policies and procedures manual. 
Director Spaugh makes a motion to increase the volunteer pay scale. A second is received by Director Edwards. All are in favor and the motion is approved.

4.4 Discussion of Sale of Engine-52- Chief Szczepanik and Captain Norman

Chief Szczepanik asks for approval to sell Engine-52. Captain Norman would like to turn the sale over to a broker so we can reach more people.  There is a 10% fee for this service. There is one engine just like ours online through the broker and listing price is $15,000. Our engine has less pump hrs. then the one listed. Captain Norman thinks $8,000 is a fair asking price for our engine. If the decision for a sealed bid is made we may get $4 or $5,000 if we’re lucky. Captain Norman does have a potential buyer.  A sealed bid can be done in a month; a broker could take months to a year. Equipment that we do not need will be put on the engine to make it a more enticing sell. Director Spaugh makes a motion to go with the broker and Director Edwards gives the second. All are in favor and the motion is approved.
4.5 Fire Chief Recruitment Update- Director Hawkins

We have received about 10 application through the ad we placed International Fire Chief’s Association. Out of the 10, 5 of them dropped out when the realized the position is for a part time Chief. The ad runs out in March. It is expensive but we can keep it running. Georgetown declined the offer to share fire chief. We are on track to start interviews the first part of April. The response has been slower than expected but has been positive. All applicants are from out of state. Director Souza suggests we look at CalPers applicants as well.
5.0     NEW BUSINESS
5.1    Approve minutes from January 26, 2016- Director Hawkins likes the detail in the minutes.       No corrections needed to the minutes. Director Hawkins motions to approve the minutes and the motion receives a second from Director Spaugh. All are in favor and the minutes are approved.
5.2    Bills/Financial Report- Administrative Assistant Lisa Howard presents bills/vouchers from 01/2016 through 02/10/2016. Director Spaugh motions to approve the bills paid and Director Hawkins gives the second motion. All are in favor and the bills are approved.
5.3    Planning for Firefighter’s Family BBQ- Chairman Souza
Chairman Souza would like to have a BBQ for our volunteer and fulltime firefighters, staff and their families. He will take this project on. BBQ will be held at the park. He would like a band. BOD will provide/ cook hamburgers and hot dogs and families will contribute side dishes.
6.0      CLOSED SESSION:  Government Code 59454.2 – Personnel Matter
7.0      BOARD MEMBER OPEN FORUM
Chief Szczepanik announces that she received a donation of $2,500.00 from the Health Care Auxiliary. Director Souza requests that Administrative Assistant Lisa Howard prepare a thank you letter for them from the BOD.
8.0      ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Souza motions for meeting adjournment. Director Hawkins and Edwards second the motion. All are in favor and the meeting is adjourned at 11:45 AM.
